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Review of NICE recommendations for outpatient follow-up after elective care
The health and care system continues to operate under exceptional pressures, with more patients than ever waiting for elective treatment. To address this, the NHS is exploring whether alternatives to traditional face-to-face outpatient follow-up may be a more efficient use of resources. Examples include patient-initiated follow-up, virtual follow-up and asynchronous virtual visits.
Making sure our guidance alleviates pressures in the system
At NICE, our mission is to help practitioners and commissioners get the best care to patients, fast, while ensuring value for the taxpayer. We do this by providing evidence-based guidance on the most effective and cost-effective care. It is important then, that NICE is not contributing to these system pressures through the guidance we produce. To assess this, in early 2024 we conducted a comprehensive review of our recommendations on outpatient follow-up within guidelines on elective care.  
We found that there are approximately 500 recommendations in 140 elective care guidelines which address outpatient follow-up. These include recommendations on the frequency, mode and timing of outpatient follow-up appointments. We found that: 
· Approximately 70% of recommendations which address follow-up clearly state that a follow-up appointment is required.  
· Over 70% of follow-up recommendations state that follow-up ‘should’ (rather than could) occur; this wording indicates the recommendation is based on clear evidence of cost-effectiveness and benefit to the patient. 
· 4% of recommendations suggest alternatives to traditional face-to-face follow-up (such as virtual). Patient Initiated Follow-up is referred to in fewer than five recommendations, and explicitly recommended in only one guideline. 
· 13% of follow-up recommendations provide a time frame within which follow-up is required; most of these were consensus-based recommendations providing strong rationales for the chosen time-frame; 20% were explicitly based on published evidence. 
The assessment concluded that NICE has followed established robust processes to formulate recommendations on follow-up. Alternative modes of follow-up are only recommended if robust evidence in these areas is available.
Going forwards, NICE commits to continue to: 
· Base follow-up recommendations on robust evidence regarding patient benefit and value for money. 
· Ensure the rationale for recommending follow-up is always documented. 
· Clearly outline the evidence-base and rationale for changes to mode of delivery (such as virtual follow-up), increased time frames for follow-up, and inclusion of patient-initiated follow-up. 
· Consider the potential impact of changes to follow-up method on equity of access and quality of care.
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